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Our Reference EY420490 

Dear Kidz OK Ltd  

 

Monitoring for provision judged as inadequate   

 
An Ofsted inspector, Jo Rowley, monitored your provision on 13/05/2014 following 
your inspection where the provision was judged to be inadequate. 
 
Outcome of monitoring 

 

As a result of our inspection on 27/02/2014, we sent you a notice to improve. The 

actions you were set are included at the end of this letter.  

 

During the monitoring visit, the inspector talked with the nominated person about 

the steps taken to address the actions raised in the notice to improve and she 

observed activities and staff interaction with children. The inspector also spoke to 

individual members of staff and some parents, who were present during the visit. 

The inspector looked at the nursery's action plan and observed children, both inside 

and outside, during their play. She also looked at children's assessment records, an 

accident log record, staff supervision records and activity planning. 

 

The inspector found that you have created robust procedures for checking the 

suitability of staff during the recruitment and induction period. Newly implemented 

procedures now ensure that staff suitability is effectively monitored as staff 

qualifications are rigorously checked and copies of these are kept in individual staff 

files. As a result, the daily experiences of children are improved and they gain 

meaningful experiences because the nominated person is able to ensure that staff 

have appropriate skills and knowledge, to carry out their roles and responsibilities. 

Additionally, the monitoring of staff has improved because the nominated person has 

completed online training in performance management and has implemented a 

system of regular staff supervision meetings. The inspector found that these 

meetings have been welcomed by staff and are used appropriately to support and 

encourage staff and identify any future training requirements.  

 

Accident records have been improved by including the details of the location of all 
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accidents to the written records, enabling staff to monitor and evaluate each 

accident. This means that children remain safe because equipment and areas of the 

environment, which may pose a risk, are quickly assessed and hazards are removed. 

The safety and well-being of each child has been further improved because the 

nominated person has implemented a rigorous procedure for checking the identity of 

every visitor to the nursery. In addition to this, mobile phones, belonging to staff and 

visitors, remain in the office at all times and therefore, do not pose a risk to the 

safety and well-being of children attending the nursery. Consequently, children are 

suitably safeguarded. 

 

Staff from the local authority have been very supportive of the nominated person 

and the nursery, overall. You have worked well together in developing staff 

knowledge and understanding of planning, to ensure that children's individual needs 

are catered for. New planning procedures have been implemented and all staff are 

monitoring and tracking the progress and development of specific groups of children. 

As a result, all children are effectively challenged and are progressing appropriately, 

according to their starting points and capabilities. Ongoing observation and 

assessment processes are working well to support staff as they begin to extend the 

children's interests. Staff have developed their confidence in engaging with children 

and are now more able to challenge and extend children's play and learning.  

 

Opportunities for children with English as an additional language to use their first 

language during play have been improved. You have created a new document for all 

parents of children with English as an additional language, to complete. Parents are 

now asked to provide the nursery with a range of key words, in their child's first 

language and these have been shared with staff in the nursery. Staff are practising 

these key words and promoting the use of these during play. As a result, staff are 

able to support all round language development, for all children. The inspector noted 

that the ongoing evaluation is helping to ensure that equality and diversity is fully 

incorporated and effectively monitored. Staff demonstrate a positive approach to 

their work and the nursery has welcomed the support offered by their local authority. 

You are fully aware that some of these procedures are still new and require 

consistent implementation in order to develop them further over time. 

 

Having considered all the evidence, the inspector is of the opinion that the setting 

has taken prompt and effective action to address the points for improvement.  

     
Next steps  
 
The next step will be a full inspection. 
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I hope that you have found the visit helpful in promoting improvement in your 
setting. If you have any further queries please contact us on the number at the top 
of this letter. 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
Nick Hudson 
National Director, Early Education
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Actions 

 
Action Due date Closed date 
improve the recording of children's 
accidents by adding the location of 
accidents to enable staff to accurately 
monitor and assess the risk of resources 
or the physical environment of the pre-
school 

30/03/2014 13/05/2014 

   

create a environment that maintains 
children safety by checking the identify of 
visitors to the pre-school and provide an 
area not used by children that enables 
staff to securely store their mobile 
phones 

30/03/2014 13/05/2014 

   

ensure robust recruitment procedures are 
adhered to, with specific regard to 
obtaining proof of staff qualifications, to 
fully ensure their suitability to work with 
children 

30/03/2014 13/05/2014 

   

improve leadership by implementing 
effective monitoring and supervision of all 
practitioners to ensure the consistent 
delivery of the educational programmes 
and care practices to promote good 
learning outcomes for children 

30/03/2014 13/05/2014 

   

ensure that children being cared for are 
kept safe from harm and all necessary 
measures are taken to minimise risks 
(compulsory part of the Childcare 
Register) 

30/03/2014 13/05/2014 

   

ensure that children being cared for are 
kept safe from harm and all necessary 
measures are taken to minimise risks 
(voluntary part of the Childcare Register) 

30/03/2014 13/05/2014 

   

improve the opportunities for all children 
to use their home language during play 
to support their all round language 
development. For example, by seeking 
key words in children's home language 
that enable staff to confidently use them 
alongside English spoken words. 

30/03/2014 13/05/2014 

   


